
 
 

 

  
 
2nd September 2016 
 
 
  
  
 
Dear Sir or Madam 

 
 

BUDGET SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – MONDAY 12
TH

 SEPTEMBER 2016 

 
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of the Budget Scrutiny Committee of Bolsover 
District Council to be held in the Council Chamber, The Arc, Clowne on Monday 12TH September 
2016 at 1400 hours. 
 
Register of Members' Interest - Members are reminded that a Member must within 28 days of 
becoming aware of any changes to their Disclosable Pecuniary Interests provide written notification 
to the Authority's Monitoring Officer. 
 
You will find the contents of the agenda itemised on page 2. 
 
Yours faithfully 

 
Assistant Director of Governance and Monitoring Officer 
To: Chairman and Members of the Budget Scrutiny Committee 
 

ACCESS FOR ALL 

 

If you need help understanding this document or require a 
larger print on translation, please contact us on the following telephone number:- 

 

℡℡℡℡   01246 242528  Democratic Services 

Minicom: 01246 242450  Fax:    01246 242423 
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BUDGET SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 

AGENDA 
 

Monday 12th September 2016 at 2pm in the Council Chamber, The Arc, Clowne, 
 
 

 
Item No. 

  
 Page No.s 

 PART A – OPEN ITEMS 
 

 

1. To receive apologies for absence, if any. 
 

 

2. To note any urgent items of business which the Chairman 
has consented to being considered under the provisions of 
Section 100(B) 4 (b) of the Local Government Act 1972. 

 

 

3. Members should declare the existence and nature of any 
Disclosable Pecuniary Interest and Non Statutory Interest as 
defined by the Members’ Code of Conduct in respect of: 
 
a)  any business on the agenda 
b)  any urgent additional items to be considered 
c)  any matters arising out of those items 
 
and, if appropriate, withdraw from the meeting at the relevant 
time. 
 

 

4. Minutes of a meeting held on 7th March 2016. 
 

3 to 7 

5. Update from Scrutiny Chairs. 
 

Verbal Update 
 

6. 
 

Business Rate Retention Consultation Paper.  
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/self-sufficient-
local-government-100-business-rates-retention 
 

8 to 25  
and Presentation 

7. Financial Update. 
 

26 to 53 
and Presentation 

 
8.  CCTV. 

 
Presentation 

9. Joint Venture / Housing Company Update.  
 

Presentation 

10. Housing Working Group Update. 
 

Verbal Update 
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Minutes of a meeting of the Budget Scrutiny Committee of the Bolsover District Council held 
in the Council Chamber, The Arc, Clowne, on Monday 7th March 2016 at 1000 hours. 
 
PRESENT:- 

 

Members:- Councillors A. Anderson, R.J. Bowler, P.M. Bowmer, G. Buxton, J.A. Clifton, C.P. 
Cooper, Mrs P.A. Cooper, H.J. Gilmour, R.A. Heffer, D. McGregor, C. Moesby,  
T. Munro, S. Peake, J.E. Smith, S. Statter, R. Turner, K.F. Walker, D.S. Watson and  
J. Wilson. 
 
Officers: - B. Mason (Executive Director – Operations) and A. Bluff (Governance Officer). 
 
Also in attendance at the meeting was C. Millington (Scrutiny Officer). 
 
 

Councillor S.W. Fritchley in the Chair 
 
 
0846.  APOLOGIES 

 
Apologies for absence were received on behalf of Councillors J.E. Bennett, D. Bullock,  
M. Dixey, A. Joesbury, E. Stevenson and B. Watson. 
 
 
 
0847.  URGENT ITEMS OF BUSINESS 

 

There were no urgent items of business to consider. 
 

 

 

0848.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

 

There were no declarations of interest made. 
 

 

 

0849.  MINUTES – 21
ST

 JANUARY 2016 

 

Moved by Councillor A. Anderson and seconded by Councillor S. W. Fritchley, 
RESOLVED that subject to Councillor T. Buxton being changed to Councillor G. Buxton, the 

Minutes of a Budget Scrutiny Committee held on 21st January 2016, be approved as a 
correct record. 

(Governance Manager) 
 

 

0850.  CHANGE TO ORDER OF BUSINESS 

 

The Chair consented to a change in order of business to that stated on the agenda.  Agenda 
Item 7; CCTV, would be heard before agenda items 5 and 6, Update from Scrutiny Chairs 
and Local Government Budget Survey. 
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0851.  CCTV 

 

Committee considered a detailed report of the Executive Director – Operations regarding a 
review of the future of BDC funded CCTV systems across the District.  A slide presentation 
was also provided to Members in relation to the report. 

 
Members were asked to note that the draft report was a discussion report for Budget Scrutiny 
Committee and was intended to progress to Executive following the discussion. 
 
The report noted that as compliance with legislation concerning the operation of CCTV 
systems was becoming increasingly challenging, the Council may struggle to demonstrate 
that existing arrangements had a sufficiently positive outcome to justify the continued use of 
CCTV. 
 
The replacement CCTV system was procured in 2012 and whilst the original tender aimed to 
provide a system that was the same quality as a town centre based system, with 24/7 
monitoring, tenders came in significantly over budget.   
 
As part of the negotiations to secure an affordable system and to maximise the contributions 
made by parish councils, (which excluded Bolsover as the Town Council did not consider it 
appropriate to make a contribution towards funding the scheme), a reduced scheme was 
proposed in March 2013.  Costs were minimised by reducing the quality of the hardware, 
frequency of monitoring and increased reuse of existing kit.   
 
A key fundamental change was the  switch from hard wired to Wi-Fi links between the 
cameras and the monitoring centre.  The system as commissioned was operational but 
problematic in that it did not meet expectations in respect of output quality, system downtime 
and providing robust data links.  There had also been issues concerning where the 
appropriate location of the cameras was and with the monitoring service which was provided 
by a third party.  In overall terms the picture which emerged was one of a service which fell 
significantly below expected standards.   
 
Officers  continue to work with the supplier to address performance issues and to secure 
improvements that would enable the system to meet the expectations of the Council and its 
partners.  It was noted that the Council had only paid for those periods where there had been 
an acceptable level of monitoring.   
 
As there was a general reluctance to undertake further investment in the system, with some 
of the partners in the town and parish councils withholding agreed contributions, it was 
necessary to consider the options in order to resolve the issues identified.  

In terms of background information it was noted that while when CCTV was first introduced, 
the areas the cameras were currently based at enjoyed a significant night-time economy, 
that, over recent years there had been a decline in the number of pubs operating and a 
reduction in customers.  This trend away from an active night time economy clearly works 
towards undermining the basis on which  CCTV was originally installed. 

The Surveillance Camera Code of Practice stated that cameras must be used “in pursuit of a 
legitimate aim” and to meet an identified “pressing need”.  The Council was also required to 
publish performance statistics to demonstrate that need.   
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A table in the report, which provided crime and anti social behaviour statistics in the relevant 
Safer Neighbourhood Areas since TIS took over the contract in 2013, suggested that since 
the contract had been in place there had been a 2.4% increase in crime in these areas and a 
3% reduction in anti social behaviour.   
 
A further table in the report suggested that from November 2013 to September 2015, a total 
of 66 incidents were recorded on CCTV.  Moreover, the number of incidents had declined 
during the period from around 5 or 6 incidents per month to less than 2 incidents per month.  
There was no information on the number of prosecutions that had been successful as a result 
of the CCTV information and overall there was no substantive evidence that the CCTV 
system was acting as a deterrent to crime.  
 
All aspects of CCTV were covered by the Data Protection Act 1998, Regulation of 
Investigatory Powers 2000 (RIPA), Protection of Freedoms Act 2012 and the Human Rights 
Act 1998 (because the Council is a public authority).  The Information Commissioner's Office 
Code of Practice for surveillance cameras and personal information (May 2015) governed 
how CCTV must operate and this year the Council had been asked to complete a 
Surveillance Camera self assessment tool under the Surveillance Camera Code of Practice 
(June 2013) and report back to the Surveillance Camera Commissioner.   
 
By contrast to the other schemes, the CCTV system at the Riverside Depot was designed for 
the security of the building and the people who worked at the Depot and not designed to 
monitor public areas.   
 
During 2012, there were incidents of theft and damage in the Depot yard totalling almost 
£25k.  Since the installation of CCTV and the move of Central Control to the Depot there had 
been a significant decrease in thefts with only minor issues arising.  

 
The system at the Depot worked well but was monitored through the control centre at 
Chesterfield.  With some minor investment, the system could be monitored within Central 
Control at the Depot and therefore saving on the ongoing revenue cost.  A recommendation 
in the report was that the system be retained with the monitoring carried out by Central 
Control regardless of the decisions made on the other schemes. 

 
With regard to the other schemes, officers considered that the current CCTV system did not 
provide value for money for the Council and that a reinvestment of current resources into 
deployable camera kits was likely to be both cheaper and provide better outcomes in terms of 
addressing criminal activity and anti social behaviour.   

The potential costs of the various options were outlined in the report along with four 
recommendations that; 

• The Council sought to conclude the current arrangements in respect of CCTV at the 
 earliest opportunity, 
 

• The CCTV system at the Riverside Depot be retained with monitoring being
 switched from Chesterfield to Central Control at the Depot and with consideration 
 given to introducing a system on the Arc site at Clowne.   

  

• The Assistant Director - Community Safety to write to the parish councils at Clowne, 
 South  Normanton and Creswell and also the Town Council at Shirebrook, to ask if 
 they wished to take over the operation of the CCTV.  If this was accepted, the 
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 equipment would be gifted to the relevant council on an “as seen” basis, while if the 
 parishes did not wish to take responsibility for the systems, the equipment to be 
 removed and disposed of appropriately.  

 

• On conclusion of the above matters, a further report be brought back to Executive 
 setting out the options for acquiring deployable camera kits for use by 
 Environmental Health and the CAN Rangers and to consider whether installing 
 upgraded CCTV at the Arc would be an appropriate option. 
 
Members asked various questions. 
 
Members noted that there were no views from the Safer Neighbourhoods Team or the Police 
and Crime Commissioner (P&CC) in the report to assist with evaluating  the effectiveness of 
the current CCTV installations.  .  
 
A lengthy discussion took place. 
 
Members felt that the report did not provide enough evidence to enable them to make a 
balanced, reasonable judgement regarding the options available in relation to the CCTV.  
They also felt a wider debate was necessary with the relevant people and that mobile 
cameras needed to be looked into further. 
 
Moved by Councillor T. Munro and seconded by Councillor S.W. Fritchley 
RESOLVED that (1) further evidence be presented to Members to enable a balanced, 

reasonable judgement to be made regarding the options available in relation to the 
CCTV, with a wider debate taking place with the relevant people, 

 
 (2) a more detailed look into mobile cameras  
 

(Executive Director – Operations/Governance Manager) 
 

0852.  UPDATE FROM SCRUTINY CHAIRS 

 

Customer Service and Improvement Scrutiny Committee  
 
Councillor Bowler, Chair of Customer Service and Improvement Scrutiny Committee, advised 
the meeting that there was no further update since the last meeting of Budget Scrutiny 
Committee. 
 

Healthy, Safe, Clean and Green Scrutiny Committee  
 
Councillor Peake, Chair of Healthy, Safe, Clean and Green Scrutiny Committee, reported that 
the Committee had received a presentation from the Joint Housing Ambition Project, which 
highlighted to young people the financial burdens of running a home and to dispel the myths 
that young people could leave home and immediately be given a council house.   
Committee Members had felt the presentation was good.  The presentation had also been 
provided to secondary schools in the District.   
 
The project aimed to raise awareness of issues that could lead to homelessness amongst 13-
17 year olds and the Ambition Mediation Service was a prevention tool to prevent 16 to 25 
year olds having to leave the family home due to conflict.  Similar schemes quoted an 80 -
 87% success rate in preventing crisis homelessness.  Comments from young people 
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included that it was a successful presentation which made them think about their future.  It 
was planned to receive a presentation to a future Member Development meeting. 
Councillor Peake had also attained a copy of a directory from a course she had attended in 
relation to raising awareness of mental health in young people.  The directory included useful 
information and contact telephone numbers and this could be copied and passed on to 
community centres, parish councils etc.  Members were welcome to a copy of the directory. 
 
The next meeting of Healthy, Safe, Clean and Green Scrutiny Committee would receive a 
presentation on the Five/60 programme. 
 
Growth Scrutiny Committee 
 
Councillor Fritchley, Chair of Growth Scrutiny Committee, advised the meeting that the 
Committee was actively discussing ways to assist the Executive and officers in having a 
‘business like’ approach to bringing income into the Council. 
 
The Committee had met informally to discuss ideas of how to support the Authority and 
increase revenue income streams.  Councillor Fritchley was due to meet with the Chief 
Executive officer to discuss some of these ideas.  
 
 
0853.  LOCAL GOVERNMENT BUDGET SURVEY 

 

Members considered a document of the Council’s external auditors, KPMG, in relation to a 
local government survey on budget monitoring.  A slide presentation was also provided to 
Members in relation to the document. 

 
The document was aimed at helping KPMG clients to take a fresh look at their approach to 
budget setting and monitoring.   
 
Budgets would need to become more flexible and responsive to changes within financial 
years and the document highlighted numerous points for councils to consider, including;  
 

• Measures used to balance budget 

• Pay and Pension Increases 

• Factors Impacting on Budget 

• Level of Reserves 

• Assets 
 
A Member felt that the Government was answerable to the questions highlighted in the 
document as the Government had control over new homes bonus, national non domestic 
rates, devolution, 1% rent reduction and council tax etc.  He also noted that the Council’s 
Audit Committee looked at the issues raised in the document.  The Executive Director – 
Operations added that KPMG also attended Audit Committee and Members were always 
welcome to ask questions at those meetings. 
 
In respect of assets and risk, a Member referred to Pleasley Vale and felt that this needed to 
be looked at.  The Executive Director – Operations replied that both a joint venture  being 
looked at and also other options in respect of Pleasley Vale as it was a longer term risk. 
 
The meeting concluded at 1120 hours. 
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Agenda Item 6 

BUDGET SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

MONDAY 12
TH

 SEPTEMBER 2016 

 

 

Agenda Item 6 - Business Rate Retention Consultation Paper; 

 

   Attached are the; 

 

• Slides from a Presentation to Growth Scrutiny Committee 

held on 23
rd

 August 2016 and 

 

• Draft Minutes from Growth Scrutiny Committee held on 

23
rd

 August 2016 

 



BUSINES RATE RETENTION

Growth Scrutiny Committee:

23rd August 201623 August 2016

Dawn Clarke / Bryan Mason



Business Rate Retention

•No financial exemplifications therefore 
debate needs to be about issues of 
principle. 
•Will it be too controversial / difficult to •Will it be too controversial / difficult to 
implement during current parliament?
•Consultation ends on 26th September 
(seeking delegated powers from Executive 
to respond).
•Welcome Scrutiny’s views / comments.



Business Rate Retention

Actually 2 Consultations

• One on Business Rate Retention

• Second on the ‘Needs’ Element in the system 

(Fair Funding Review)(Fair Funding Review)

• Proposals potentially amount to a 

fundamental reform

• Tight financial settlements give limited scope 

for getting it wrong (Contrast HRA localisation)

• Debate will be about ‘who gets what’



Business Rate Retention

• Key Proposal is that 100% of NNDR income 

will be retained locally. 

• Tension between providing an incentive to • Tension between providing an incentive to 

growth and recognising that authorities need 

to be able to fund core services.



Incentivise Economic Growth

• Under new system all of economic growth 

retained locally.

• But system will be reset probably every 5 

years potentially removing much of benefit of years potentially removing much of benefit of 

growth to reflect ‘need’ in the national 

system.

• Business Rates Retention – not localisation, 

remains a national system. 



Incentivise Economic Growth

• Where will Counties fit in a two tier system, 

currently District 40%, County Tier 8% of 

growth.

• Does system need to incentivise upper tier.• Does system need to incentivise upper tier.

• Given financial capacity (ability to invest need 

external funding to secure growth).

• What does this mean for Combined Authority/ 

LEP / Two Tier working. 



Managing Risk

• Managing Risk in the system from economic 

decline / closure / revaluation

• A central solution with safety nets, or

• A Pool arrangement between authorities• A Pool arrangement between authorities

• Derbyshire Pool a clear option

• If Risk is managed to what extent should 

reward be managed across a wider area.



Fiscal Neutrality / Public Sector 

Reform

• Reform must be fiscally neutral ie additional 

resources from retaining NNDR locally 

matched by additional responsibilities.

• What additional responsibilities would local • What additional responsibilities would local 

government seek. 

• Unitaries / Counties seem set to gain 

additional responsibilities, rather than 

Districts.



Fiscal Neutrality / Public Sector 

Reform

• Boundary between Health and Social Care

• Local Authorities keen to avoid demand led 

services 

• A particular risk for District Councils which • A particular risk for District Councils which 

have limited financial capacity.



Fiscal Neutrality / Public Sector 

Reform

• Government is seeking public sector reform.

• Focus on reform will be delivering ‘austerity 

agenda’ ie reducing costs.

• No ‘one size’ fits all ie different models for • No ‘one size’ fits all ie different models for 

different structures.

• Government wants ‘pilot’ schemes to test the 

new system.

• Would we want to be a ‘pilot’



Incentivising Growth

• For District Council’s incentives may not 

increase as part of benefit goes to County, and 

as system resets on a regular basis.as system resets on a regular basis.

• Economic prosperity likely to reduce need.

• Growth  still remains crucial to fund local 

services and to benefit the local economy.  



Promoting Growth Locally

• Limited financial and operational capacity of 

District Council.

• Coalite, Joint Venture Company, House 

Building, Town Centre Regeneration, Tangent Building, Town Centre Regeneration, Tangent 

Extension, engagement with local business.

• Growth reflects central government 

investment in infrastructure

• Partnerships / External Funding / Market Led 

Growth.



SPECIAL GROWTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

Minutes of a special meeting of the Growth Scrutiny Committee held in the Council 

Chamber, The Arc, Clowne on Tuesday 23rd August 2016 at 1000 hours. 

 

PRESENT:- 

 

Members:- 

 

Councillor S.W. Fritchley in the Chair 

 

Councillors G. Buxton, S. Statter and J.Wilson 

 

Officers:- 

 

B. Mason (Executive Director – Operations), D. Clarke (Assistant Director – Finance 

and Revenues & Benefits), C. Millington (Scrutiny Officer) and A. Brownsword 

(Senior Governance Officer) 

 

222.  APOLOGIES 

 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors T. Alexander, J.A. Clifton,  

M. Dixey and B. Watson 

 

 

223.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

 

There were no declarations of interest. 

 

 

224.  TO DISCUSS THE GOVERNMENT CONSULTATION ON BUSINESS 

RATE RETENTION 

 

The Chair opened the meeting by commenting that this was an important 

Consultation Paper and that the Council needed to consider ways to ensure that all 

members were given the opportunity to input into the process. 

 

The Executive Director – Operations gave a presentation which outlined the main 

points of the consultation document and covered: 

 

• Business Rate Retention 

• Incentivising Economic Growth 

• Managing Risk 

• Fiscal Neutrality/Public Sector Reform 

• Incentivising Growth 
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• Promoting Growth Locally 

 

The Executive Director – Operations noted that the prospect of 100% NNDR 

Business Rate retention was bringing shire and districts together as they were 

concerned that national funding could shift towards London and the Unitary 

authorities. . 

 

The Chair noted that under the proposals, the Government would retain control of 

strategic matters e.g. setting the multiplier.  A discussion took place regarding where 

the balance between incentive and need would rest in the new system.  The 

Executive Director – Operations noted that the current system had provided  

Bolsover District Council with relatively good financial outcomes compared to others 

in the sector. . 

 

While Bolsover District Council had invested in promoting economic growth, it only 

had a limited financial capacity.  Accordingly partnership work and external funding 

were key factors in securing economic growth.  There was a need to manage the risk 

of NNDR localisation as the Government currently provided a ‘safety net’ to offset 

any losses due to any large business contributors relocating or going bankrupt.  The 

Assistant Director – Finance and Revenues & Benefits noted that the option of a 

Derbyshire wide pool was worth exploring.  It had the advantage of operating within 

a distinct geographical area where we had a good understanding of the economic 

position. 

 

The Chair noted that the national system had worked well for the last 25 years.  The 

new proposals shifted liability and responsibility to local authorities and potentially 

puts them against each other in incentivising growth. 

 

It was noted that the reform must be fiscally neutral and a discussion was held about 

what services local government should seek to assume responsibility for under the 

new arrangements. One risk identified was that the new services would go to the 

unitary or the upper tier authorities. While this might secure economies of scale there 

was a danger that Councils became too large with less accountability.  There were 

some clear advantages around delivering services locally. 

 

The Chair noted that the public did not want to see bigger local authorities.  There 

was a conflict between representation of the people and economies of scale.  

The Executive Director – Operations noted that the consultation was Members 

opportunity to get involved in the debate and look to see where functions could fit.   

 

The Committee then considered the questions raised in the Consultation Paper. It 

was noted that this was made more difficult by the absence of any details about what 

the options. In a number of cases the Committee took the view that the issues were 

largely technical, or that insufficient detail had been given to provide a constructive 
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response. There were, however, a number of areas in which the Committee provided 

views which would inform the Consultation response, detailed below.  

 

Question 1: Which of these identified grants/responsibilities do you think are 

the best candidates to be funded from retained business rates? 

 

It was noted that there were many unknowns and many of the proposals could see 

costs increasing as a result of demand growing  due to the demographic of the area 

(eg ageing population). At this stage the Committee had no definite views. 

 

Question 2: Are there other grants / responsibilities that you consider should 

be devolved instead of or alongside those identified above? 

 

It was noted that there may be opportunities to look at current arrangements with  

the DWP.  The District Council already has a strong  customer interface arising from 

to its work with Housing and Council Tax benefits which could form the basis of 

wider service delivery either with DWP, or with other partners. 

 

Question 3: Do you have any views on the range of associated budgets that 

could be pooled at the Combined Authority level? 

 

The Committee were in favour of looking to move to continuing the principle of 

operating a Derbyshire wide  NNDR pool in the new system. . 

 

Question 5: Do you agree that we should continue with the new burdens 

doctrine post- 2020? 

 

It was accepted that this should continue. 

 

Question 6: Do you agree that we should fix reset periods for the system? 

 

A discussion was held around a  a five years period as the most  appropriate option 

as this  would reduce the level of adjustment necessary. There were, however, 

concerns that this may reduce much of the benefit of economic growth after a limited 

‘reward’ period’.   

 

Question 7: What is the right balance in the system between rewarding growth 

and redistributing to meet changing need? 

 

The Committee considered the issue and noted the conflict between the desire to 

retain the benefits of growth, whilst recognising that an equitable system had to 

recognise and address needs. The Committee expressed the view that any new 

system needed to reflect the ‘needs’ of individual authorities and their 

representatives. 
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Question 9: Is the current system of tariffs and top-ups the right one for 

redistribution between local authorities? 

 

It was felt that currently this worked well and there was no need to change. 

 

Question 10: Should we continue to adjust retained incomes for individual 

local authorities to cancel out the effect of future revaluations? 

 

It was felt that a full re-evaluation should take place every five years, but that 

adjustment should take place on a continual phased basis. 

 

Question 11: Should Mayoral Combined Authority areas have the opportunity 

to be given additional powers and incentives, as set out above? 

 

Members did not think that additional powers and incentives should be given to the 

Mayoral Combined Authorities. 

 

Question 12: What has your experience been of the tier splits under the 

current 50% rates retention scheme? What changes would you want to see 

under 100% rates retention system? 

 

The current system worked well although on the basis that 100% of growth is 

retained Members could see the potential advantages of  County Council’s receiving 

a higher share, provided this helped secure better economic growth 

 

Question 13: Do you consider that fire funding should be removed from the 

business rates retention scheme and what might be the advantages and 

disadvantages of this approach? 

 

Fire Authorities should continue to operate on a similar basis to the  current scheme. 

 

Question 14: What are your views on how we could further incentivise growth 

under a 100% retention scheme? Are there additional incentives for growth 

that we should consider? 

 

Members noted that Local Government had always promoted growth and in that 

sense incentives in the system were not necessary, although appropriate resources 

were. It was also noted that the relationship between District Councils and Parish 

Councils needed to be considered in order to optimise growth. 
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Question 18: What would help your local authority better manage risks 

associated with successful business rates appeals? 

 

The Committee took the view that the Government needed to deliver on its 

commitment to simplifying and making the current system less prone to fluctuation. 

 

Question 19: Would pooling risk, including a pool-area safety net, be attractive 

to local authorities? 

 

 The Committee saw some benefits in managing risk locally but considered it 

important that any arrangements agreed were robust and secured many of the 

benefits arising from a national system. 

 

Question 20: What level of income protection should a system aim to provide? 

Should this be nationally set, or defined at area levels? 

 

A floor should be set below which income did not fall. Provided this was reasonable it 

was not crucial whether it was set nationally or locally. 

 

What are your views on increasing the multiplier after a reduction? 

 

Question 24: Do you have views on the above issues or on any other aspects 

of the power to reduce the multiplier? 

 

The multiplier should be nationally set to provide a level playing field for all 

authorities. 

 

 

 

The Chair thanked Members for their input and the meeting concluded at 1212 

hours. 
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Agenda Item 7 

BUDGET SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

MONDAY 12
TH

 SEPTEMBER 2016 

 

 

Agenda Item 7 – Financial Update; 

 

   Attached;  

 

• Financial Outturn Report presented to Executive on 11
th

 

July 2016 
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Agenda Item No 8B 
 

Bolsover District Council  
 

Executive  
 

11 July 2016 
 

Financial Outturn 2015/16 

 
Report of the Leader of the Council 

 
This report is public  

 
 Purpose of Report 
 

• To inform Executive of the financial outturn position of the Council in respect of 
the 2015/16 financial year.  

 
1 Background Information 
 
1.1 The Council has closed its financial accounts for 2015/16 by the end of May 2016, 

reflecting the accelerated timescale agreed with our external auditors. The draft 
Statement of Accounts 2015/16 are now subject to the independent audit from the 
Council’s external auditors, KPMG. Until the accounts have been agreed by our 
external auditors, which will take place before 30 September 2016, there remains 
the possibility that they will be subject to amendment. 

 
1.2 Members should note that the Council’s Draft Statement of Accounts in respect of 

2015/16 was authorised for issue by the Council’s Chief Financial Officer 
(Executive Director – Operations) on 27 May 2016.  The final audited accounts will 
be reported to and approved by the Audit Committee at its meeting of 21 
September 2016.   

 
1.3 International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) require that the main focus of 

the Statement of Accounts is on reporting to the public in a format which is directly 
comparable with every country that has adopted IFRS i.e. not just UK or even other 
local authorities. In contrast the focus of this report is on providing management 
information to Members and other stakeholders to assist in the financial 
management of the Council.  

 
1.4 The following sections of this report will consider the 2015/16 outturn position in 

respect of the General Fund Revenue Account, the Housing Revenue Account 
(HRA), the Council’s Capital Investment Programme and Treasury Management 
activities. Within the report consideration is given to the level of balances at the 
year end, to any impact on the Council’s Medium Term Financial Plan of the outturn 
position, and an assessment of the impact which the closing position has upon the 
Council’s budgets in respect of the current financial year. 
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2 Issues for Consideration 
 
 General Fund Revenue Account 
   
2.1.     The Council’s original budget for 2015/16 approved by Council on 4

th
 February 

2015, included an unidentified savings target amounting to £0.350m. During 
2015/16 the Council has worked to address this shortfall and the ongoing 
requirement to address its underlying budget position against the background of 
ongoing reductions in the level of central government funding. As a result of this 
programme of work the Council had reached a position whereby at the time of the 
Revised Budget in February 2016 a contribution to reserves of £1.317m was 
anticipated. The actual outturn position has further improved the underspend to 
one of £1.346m which has been allocated to the Transformation Reserve 
(£1.046m) and General Fund Balances (£0.300m). This funding is now available 
for Members to allocate to investments intended to enhance or protect service 
delivery during a period when the level of central government support to local 
government will continue to be reduced. While the following reports and attached 
appendices detail the outturn position, the main reasons underlying the favourable 
variances between the original budget and the outturn position were the careful 
management of service expenditure (both vacancy management and non 
employee costs), which generated savings of some £0.5m. Improvements in 
NNDR income (principally arising from membership of the Derbyshire NNDR pool 
generated additional income of £0.5m, while reduced debt charges and improved 
investment interest secured some £0.4m: 

 
2.2.       Where possible, officers will be bringing forward further reports intended to ensure 

that these budget underspends are captured and are used to reduce the planned 
level of spending in future years. This will help address the projected underlying 
shortfall of £1.4m p.a. which the Council is facing over the next three financial 
years. It needs to be recognised, however, that many of the savings identified in 
the 2015/16 outturn position do not reflect permanent changes in the Council’s 
income and expenditure patterns. In particular the levels of increased income from 
business rates, the increase in planning income and rental income at Pleasley 
Vale reflect the wider national economic recovery. Over the past few years 
Government support from the Transitional Grant and Efficiency Grant has funded 
restructuring costs and investments in improving service efficiency thus avoiding 
the requirement to charge them to the General Fund. While Efficiency Grant 
continues to be available to the Council during the current financial year (2016/17) 
it is unlikely to be available beyond 2018/19 when local authorities are facing more 
significant levels of financial cuts.  

 
2.3.    While part of the Council’s success in addressing the reduction in the level of 

Government Grant can be attributed to higher than anticipated levels of income 
arising from national economic growth, it also needs to be recognised that the 
Council has agreed a range of policies which have ensured that we are well 
placed to take advantage of such growth, and are able to promote improvements 
in service efficiency. The additional funding from the Growth Agenda combined 
with the cost reduction arising from the Transformation Agenda have combined to 
protect service delivery to local residents. In addition to the Growth and 
Transformation agenda, there is now an effective culture of financial management 
across the authority under which cost centre managers have worked hard to 
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minimise expenditure and to optimise the level of income. While the impact at the 
level of individual cost centres is often relatively limited, there is a more significant 
cumulative impact when overall income and expenditure trends are brought 
together. 

 
2.4   The position in respect of the General Fund outturn is detailed in Appendix A 

attached. The appendix shows the Original Budget that was set in February 2015, 
the Revised Budget agreed in February 2016 together with the Adjusted Current 
Budget. The Adjusted Current Budget incorporates any further committee approvals 
since the revised budget and incorporates adjustments for virements and for a 
change in the use of specific resources such as grants or earmarked reserves. This 
ensures that this earmarked funding is only utilised in line with the actual 
expenditure incurred in the year. The actual expenditure for 2015/16 is then 
compared against this Adjusted Current Budget in order to provide details of any 
variances. Executive should note that Appendix B (attached) provides detailed 
variances at a cost centre level. Where appropriate a summary explanation of these 
variances is provided within Appendix B. 

 
2.5 At the year-end two main decisions have been necessary in order to secure 

effective closure of the Council’s Annual Accounts. As previously agreed through 
Council, both the savings of £1.046m, together with the Efficiency Grant received  
in the year have been transferred into the Transformation Reserve resulting in the 
balance on the Transformation Reserve being one of £5.571m at the year end. 
While the Council has other general fund reserves available - a General Fund 
balance of £2.001m and other General Fund earmarked reserves of £3.122m - the 
Transformation Reserve is effectively the level of reserves which are available to 
support new initiatives, service reorganisation and restructure. Given the ongoing 
impact of the austerity agenda Council has previously agreed that the 
Transformation Reserve will be utilised to facilitate an Invest to Save approach to 
help ensure that financial sustainability of the Council and the sustainability of the 
services provided to local residents. While the balance of the Transformation 
Reserve currently amounts to £5.571m Executive should note that there are a 
range of commitments against the reserve principally the agreement that £2m will 
be utilised to fund enhanced Leisure Facilities at Clowne. It is anticipated that by 
the end of July 2016 the level of uncommitted Transformation Reserve will have 
fallen to one of £1.7m. It needs to be recognised that initiatives to promote the 
Council’s growth and transformation agenda are likely to come at significant cost 
and that the remaining Reserve may be fully utilised on a limited number of 
investments.  Appendix D attached provides full details concerning the Council’s 
earmarked financial reserves. 

 
2.7    The second key decision has been to allocate an amount of £0.795m to the Non 

Domestic Rates Growth Protection Reserve. Council is aware that while the levels 
of economic growth generated within the Bolsover area have secured increasing 
levels of income from Non Domestic Rates, that the localisation of this income 
stream is accompanied by a transfer of financial risk from central to local 
government. In setting its budget for 2016/17 the Council undertook a calculation of 
the level of Non Domestic Rating income that it would receive in respect of 
2016/17. That calculation reflected the position as at 31 January 2016. The 
additional income collected into the Business Rates collection fund is split between 
Bolsover District Council (40%), Central Government (50%), Derbyshire County 
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Council (9%) and Derbyshire Fire Authority (1%).  At 31st March 2016, the 
Business Rates collection fund has a deficit of £1.618m. The share of the deficit 
relating to Bolsover is £0.647m.  Accounting regulations mean the repayment to the 
collection fund to cover this deficit is delayed until the NNDR1 form is submitted to 
Central Government in January following the year end (January 2017). In order to 
offset the future impact of this on the General Fund, a transfer of £0.795m has 
been made at the end of the financial year to enable this reserve to reflect 
anticipated expenditure payable by the Council. 

 
2.8     As outlined above Officers have commenced a piece of work to identify where the 

evidence from the 2015/16 outturn indicates that it is appropriate to reduce budgets 
for both 2016/17 and future years in order to secure a contribution to the Council’s 
savings targets. The results of that work will be reported to a future meeting of 
Executive for consideration. 

                                                                                                                                                                                 
3 Housing Revenue Account (HRA) 
 
3.1 The Housing Revenue Account recorded a small favourable variance of £0.032m 

against the Revised Budget. These savings have been transferred into the 
Development Reserve where they will be used to fund future investment in tenants 
homes. Full details are provided in Appendix C to this report. The Housing 
Revenue Account position shows overall expenditure was £0.075m below the 
revised budget (column C) and income £0.043m less than anticipated, giving a net 
cost of services favourable variance of £0.032m for the financial year 2015/16. 

 
3.2 The net cost of service was then adjusted to take account of the reduced interest 

and depreciation costs, and transfers to and from reserves. 
 
 
3.3 The HRA balance has improved – in line with the budget – by an amount of £10k 

with balances at the year-end amounting to £1.891m. This is an appropriate level to 
help secure the operational and financial sustainability of the HRA in the light of the 
HRA Risk Register. 

 
 Capital Investment Programme 
 
4.1 The capital expenditure incurred by the Council in 2015/16 is detailed on a scheme 

by scheme basis in Appendix E (attached).  It can be seen from the appendix that 
the Council’s capital spend in the financial year was £6.811m (£2.362m General 
Fund and £4.449m HRA). Overall expenditure was £3.175m below the revised 
budget (£1.845m General Fund and £1.330m HRA). 
 

4.2 General Fund Schemes 
During the year the Council commenced work on the enhanced Leisure facilities at 
Clowne and acquired and refurbished premises for use as a contact centre within 
Bolsover town centre. Within the General Fund the majority of the under spend in 
the year relates to Vehicles (£1.344), the majority of which will be carried forward to 
2016/17. Other General Fund schemes show a net underspend of £0.501m. With 
respect to the underspend of £1.845m on the General fund, £1.176 m is planned to 
take place in 2016/17 and accordingly it is recommended that Executive agree to 
allow the associated funding to be taken forward.   
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4.3 HRA Schemes 

During the year the Council spent £1.270m on heating upgrades, £0.880m on 
reroofing work, £0.570m on External Wall Insulation and £0.424m on replacement 
kitchens. This work has secured significant improvements to tenant’s homes. In 
addition the Council expended over £0.5m on progressing its agreed objective of 
building 100 new Council homes with building progressing and necessary land 
acquired. Again with respect to the underspend of £1.330m it is recommended that 
£1.142m be approved for carry forward into 2016/17. 
 

4.4 Capital Financing 
 

The Capital Programme was financed as follows:- 
 Revised 

Budget 
2015/16 

£000 

 
Actual 

2015/16 
    £000 

 
 

Variance 
£000 

HRA    

Major Repairs Reserve (4,394) (3,471) (923) 

Capital Receipts (inc 1-4-1 receipts) 0 (87) 86 

Prudential Borrowing (547) (420) (126) 

Revenue Contribution to Capital (67) (67) 0 

External Grant 0 (139) 139 

HRA Vehicle Reserve (772) (266) (506) 

Total (5,780) (4,450) (1,330) 

General Fund    

Prudential Borrowing – Gen Fund (1,846) (722) (1,124) 

Capital Grants and Contributions (467) (520) 53 

Capital Receipts (742) (216) (526) 

Reserves (1,152) (859) (293) 

Revenue Contribution to Capital 0 (45) 45 

Total  (4,207) (2,362) (1,845) 

Grand Total (9,987) (6,812) (3,175) 

 
4.5 HRA Capital Financing 

The spending on the HRA programme was £1.330m below the Revised Budget.  
Therefore officers have been able to utilise available Council resources when 
considering the financing of the programme.   One key change is the use of 
£0.087m of capital receipts as a contribution towards the financing of 7 new houses 
at Creswell. 
 
The Council has entered into an agreement with the Government to retain a greater 
proportion of its capital receipts from the sale of council houses on the condition 
that they are used to support the financing of new council housing.  If the additional 
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amount of retained receipts is not applied to a particular scheme within a certain 
time period, the Council is obliged to repay the receipts plus interest.  Therefore the 
application of these receipts in 2015/16 to this scheme satisfies the relevant 
conditions. Prudential borrowing of £0.420 was undertaken in 2015/16 for vehicles.  
 
 

4.6 General Fund Capital Financing 
Officers have sought to minimise the need to undertake prudential borrowing when 
completing the financing of this element of the capital programme.  Prudential 
borrowing of £0.722m was undertaken in 2015/16 for vehicles, asset management 
plan and ICT schemes. 

 
4.7 Capital Receipts 
 The table below summarises the capital receipts received and used by the Council 

in 2015/16:  
 

Capital Receipt Net 
Receipts 
in year  
£000 

Available 
Capital 

Receipts 
£000 

Available Receipts 1 April 2015  0 

2015/6   

Sale of Council Houses (32 sales) (1,306)  
Land at Sherwood Lodge (2,612)  
Other Land Sales (38)  
Less - Pooling Costs 451  
Less - Allowable Debt 
(used to repay HRA debt) 

590  

Sub - Total  (2,915) 
   
Used for Capital Financing in 2015/16  303 

 
Total Available Receipts 31 March 2016 

  
(2,612) 

 
5 Treasury Management 
 
5.1  At Appendix F is a brief report on the Treasury Management activity of the Council 

for 2015/16.  In summary the Council operated throughout 2015/16 within the 
Authorised Limit and Operational Boundary limits approved in the Treasury 
Management strategy approved by the Council in February 2015.    

 
5.2 The key facts from the report are: 
 

• The overall borrowing requirement of the Council is £95.824m at 31 March 
2016. 

• The PWLB debt is £104.100m 

• The finance lease debt is £0.019m 

• No new PWLB borrowing was undertaken in 2015/16   

• The HRA headroom at 31 March 2016 is £22.927m 

• PWLB interest paid in 2015/16 was £3.675m 
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• Interest received on investments was £0.217m 

• The Council had £39.0m invested at 31 March 2016  
 
6 Conclusions and Reasons for Recommendation  
 
6.1 General Fund 
 The Council has successfully met its savings target in respect of 2015/16 and has 

effectively managed its financial position to allow a contribution to the 
Transformation Reserve of £1.046m. While at the end of the financial year the 
Transformation Reserve amounted to £5.571m, with a further amount of £0.843m 
Efficiency Grant agreed to be transferred into the Reserve in 2016/17 it needs to be 
recognised that there are significant agreed commitments against the Reserve. On 
the basis that all recommendations to this meeting of Executive are accepted the 
reserve will have only £1.7m of uncommitted resources. As part of the review of the 
Medium Term Financial Plan which will be undertaken during the course of the 
current financial year Officers will give consideration to the use of capital receipts to 
fund certain of the agreed expenditure in order to protect the level of the  
Transformation Reserve for future years. While there are significant calls against 
the Transformation Reserve it does need to recognised that the majority of these 
secure ongoing savings in the Council’s revenue budgets which are crucial if the 
Council is to operate effectively against a background of ongoing central 
government  funding reductions. 

 
            Officers will evaluate the 2015/16 financial outturn to identify areas where the 

budget can be reduced in respect of 2016/17 and future financial years. While it 
would be reasonable to anticipate that some savings will be secured some of the 
income growth and expenditure reductions had already been built into budgets for 
2016/17 and future years whilst other savings which arose in 2015/16 cannot be 
relied upon to re-occur in the current or future financial years.  The contribution to 
the Transformation Reserve has, however, provided the Council with resources to 
progress its Growth and Transformation agendas in order to protect the level of 
services to local residents. 

 
6.2 HRA 
 The HRA has delivered an underspend of £0.032m which has been used to 

increase the level of the Development Reserve. The HRA continues to operate 
within the parameters established by the Business Plan and MTFP. 

 
6.3 Capital Programme 
  The Capital Programme details total expenditure of £6.811 into a range of projects 

designed to deliver services and progress the Council’s priorities. Appendix E  
shows that a number of schemes are ongoing and therefore both the expenditure 
and resources relating to these  approved schemes will need to be carried forward 
to 2016/17.  The Capital Programme was fully funded from within agreed resources 
during the year. 

 
6.4 Treasury Management 
 During 2015/16 the Council has continued to operate within the framework 

established by the Treasury Management Strategy as approved in February 2015. 
 
7 Consultation and Equality Impact 
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7.1 No direct implications.. 
 
8 Alternative Options and Reasons for Rejection 
 
8.1 The financial outturn report for 2015/16 is primarily a factual report which details the 

outcome of previously approved budgets therefore there are no alternative options 
to consider.     

 
8.2 The allocation of resources to earmarked reserve accounts has been determined in 

the light of the previously agreed policies of the Council. If the issues and risks 
currently anticipated do not materialise or are settled at a lower cost than 
anticipated then the earmarked reserve will be reassessed and returned to general 
balances. 

 
9 Financial and Risk Implications 
 
9.1 The financial implications are set out within the body of the report.   
 
9.2 Members should note that the budgets against which we have monitored the 

2015/16 outturn were those agreed within the Council’s Medium Term Financial 
Plan. The Medium Term Financial Plan gave careful consideration to both the 
affordability of the budgets that were approved, and to ensuring that the level of 
balances remained adequate for purposes of enabling sound financial 
management. The fact that the outturn position for 2015/16 indicates that these 
financial targets have been achieved, gives the Council a firm foundation from 
which to achieve the service delivery and financial targets approved within the 
current Medium Term Financial Plan. 

 
9.3 The issue of Financial Risk is covered throughout the report. The risk of not 

achieving a balanced budget, together with the risk that the Council’s level of 
financial balances will be further eroded are currently key corporate risks identified 
on the Council’s Strategic Risk Register. The outturn report shows that the 
Council’s approach to mitigating these risks during 2015/16 has been successful, 
with our budgets balanced and the level of financial reserves improved.  

 
9.4 While the Council has effectively addressed its Strategic Financial Risks during 

2015/16 it needs to be recognised that the Council will need to continue to meet a 
range of challenging savings targets if it is to operate effectively within the financial 
environment established by the Comprehensive Spending Review. 

 
10 Legal Implications including Data Protection 
 
10.1 The Statement of Accounts is required to be prepared by the 30 June each year.  

The Council has now completed the accounts and they have been signed off by the 
Chief Financial Officer as at the 27 May 2016 which secures compliance with the 
Council’s legal obligations.  

 
11 Human Resources Implications 
 
11.1 There are no Human Resources issues arising directly from this report. 
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12 Recommendations 
 
12.1 That Members note the report and in particular the Council’s financial outturn 

position in respect of 2015/16. 
 

General Fund 
12.2  That Members request the Accountancy Section to undertake a review of the under 

spend position of 2015/16 to determine where budget changes may be made to the 
2016/17 and future budgets.   
 

 Housing Revenue Account 
12.3 That Members note the outturn position of the HRA and the level of balances held 

at 31 March 2016 of £1,891,151. 
 

Capital Programme 
12.4 That Members approve the proposed carry forward of capital budgets detailed in 

Appendix E and totalling £2,910,674.    
 
 Treasury Management 
12.5 That Members note the Treasury Management reported position as at 31 March 

2016.   
 

  
13 Decision Information 
 

Is the decision a Key Decision? 
(A Key Decision is one which 
results in income or expenditure to 
the Council of £50,000 or more or 
which has a significant impact on 
two or more District wards)  
 

No 

District Wards Affected 
 

Not directly 

Links to Corporate Plan priorities 
or Policy Framework 
 

The Council’s budgets are linked to its 
corporate priorities in order to ensure 
that expenditure is directed towards 
securing the Council’s Corporate Plan 
priorities. 
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Agenda Item No 10 
 

Bolsover District Council  
 

Budget Scrutiny 
 

12th September 2016 
 

 

Hard to Let / Sheltered Housing Update 

 
This report is public 

 
Report of the Head of Housing 

 
Purpose of the Report 
 

• To update Members on the progress made by the Housing Working Group in 
looking at modernisation of sheltered housing  

• To agree the principals of the current design for modernising sheltered housing and 
to progress this to tender stage. 

• To update members on the Safe and Warm scheme and propose a reduction in 
heating charges for the next three years.  

 
1 Report Details 
 
1.1 During 2014/15 the Improvement Scrutiny conducted a review of hard to let 

sheltered housing.  This was reported to Executive in March 2015 with updates 
provided in June 2105, November 2015 and February 2016.   These updates 
included the setting up of a Housing Working Group which is a working group of 
officer and members.  

 
1.2 Since this time the Housing Working Group have been looking into a number of 

issues including the layout of some sheltered housing schemes and the need to 
bring these up to an acceptable modern standard.  This has included meetings, site 
visits and meeting with architects.   

 
1.3 The group looked at 2 schemes in detail.  
 
1.4 Firstly, Valley View in Hillstown.  This scheme has been unpopular with new 

residents as the majority of accommodation is in bedsit type accommodation. The 
proposed redesign of Valley View includes converting existing bedsits into one 
bedroom flats.  This is done by a redesign of the layout within the existing footprint 
and eliminating wasted space. 

 
1.5 There are also some improvements to the communal areas, created by moving the 

existing laundry which allows the residents lounge to be extended, and a space for 
buggy parking inside the building.   
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1.6 Although there are no immediate plans to aim the flats at a different demographic, 
the proposed design does allow the building to be split into a sheltered and a 
general needs scheme at a future date relatively easily.  

 
1.7 Secondly, Alder House in Shirebrook.  This scheme consists of both bedsits and 

one bed flats.  This has been unpopular due to its location which although is in a 
quiet area is some distance from shops and local amenities.  The property is poorly 
designed with large communal areas, and is built on a slope meaning that there are 
steps in the main corridor. 

 
1.8 The proposed design for Alder House look at splitting the property into two distinct 

units.  One side will be a reduced sheltered housing scheme for frail elderly tenants 
this will consist of 8 units and will have some communal areas.  This will be on to 
floors with a lift access but level corridors.  

 
1.9 The other wing will consist of around 12 self contained flats.  Initial conversations 

have taken place with a local charity who offer supported accommodation with the 
view of offering this property under a Head Lease scheme to the charity who would 
then sublet units of supported accommodation.  It is envisaged that this will be 
limited to single people over the age of 35.  Alternatively it would be possible for the 
council to offer the flats as general needs clients over the age of , say, 50.   

 
1.10 The Heating Systems on both sites is due for renewal within the next 5 years.  It is 

proposed that the conversion work and the heating upgrade takes place at the 
same time to minimise cost and disruption.  

 
1.11 It is worth noting the design of Valley View is almost identical to another sheltered 

schemes at Parkfields, Clowne.  Unlike Valley View where there has been bathroom 
upgrades over the past few years, the heating system at Parkfields is due for 
replacement and is due for a heating upgrade as part of phase 1 of the Safe and 
Warm scheme which is currently out to tender.  It is proposed to carry out the 
alterations at Park fields at the same time as the heating upgrade.  And if successful 
this design option could be repeated on these other sites.  In all cases the work for 
the redesign should be coordinated with the Heating upgrade under the Safe and 
Warm scheme.  

 
1.12 The work on site is likely to be disruptive especially to older tenant, but this can be 

partially mitigated by improving empty flats and moving tenants into these. It is 
therefore recommended that properties at Parkfields and Alder House are not let 
until the work is completed.   For future schemes the JAD Community Safety & 
Head of Housing is given the delegated powers to keep properties empty in 
advance of improvement works.  

 
1.13 Members should also be aware of the Safe and Warm Scheme.  This is a scheme 

to update the heating and hot water systems for sheltered and bungalow 
accommodation where there is a district heating system.  Part of this work will 
involve the installation of individual energy monitors which allow tenants to be billed 
for their actual use of energy rather than paying a fixed amount.  This project is 
designed to deliver the corporate target of reducing energy use in sheltered housing 
by 10% by 2019.  This work needs to be coordinated with the modernisation work 
mentioned in this report.  
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1.14 The Safe and Warm Scheme will mean the current methodology of calculating 
charges for heating is obsolete.  It is recommended that the Council make a 
commitment to reduce heating charges by 1% each year for the next three years or 
until we are able to provide individual bills to each property based on actual use.  
The 1% reduction echoes the reduction in rent over the same period.    

 
2 Conclusions and Reasons for Recommendation  
 
2.1 That investment is needed in sheltered housing to bring this to a modern standard. 
 
2.2 That there need to be coordination between the modernisation project and the 

existing Safe and warm scheme.  
 
3 Consultation and Equality Impact 
 
3.1 Not directly, but it is intended to carry out consultation at each site once plans are 

available.  
 
4 Alternative Options and Reasons for Rejection 
 
4.1 Do nothing.  Not acceptable as there remains a demand for good quality homes for 

older people 
 
5 Implications 
 
5.1 Finance and Risk Implications 
 
 5.1.1. There is some additional cost in progressing the initial design into detailed 

drawing and specifications that can be used to tender for work.  This can be met 
from existing budgets. 

 
 5.1.2 There is some risk in reducing heating charges, but this is temporary as the 

medium term aim is to install controllable heating and heat meters.  This potential 
shortfall can be me from existing budgets 

  
5.2 Legal Implications including Data Protection 
 
 Not directly 
 
5.3 Human Resources Implications 
 
 Not directly 
 
6 Recommendations 
 
6.1 That Members support the proposed modernisation of sheltered housing schemes 
 
6.2 That the officers draw up detailed plans and specifications for both Parkfields and 

Alder House and seek tenders for this work 
 
6.3 That modernisation projects are linked to safe and Warm Projects 
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6.4 That vacant properties at Parkfields and Alder House are not advertised. 
 
6.5 That the JAD Community Safety and Head of Housing is given the delegated power 

not to let other schemes where modernisation is due. 
 
6.6 That heating charges at sheltered housing schemes are reduced by 1% for each of 

the next three years, or until a heat meter is installed at the property.  
 
7 Decision Information 
 

Is the decision a Key Decision? 
(A Key Decision is one which 
results in income or expenditure to 
the Council of £50,000 or more or 
which has a significant impact on 
two or more District wards)  
 

Yes/No 

District Wards Affected 
 

 

Links to Corporate Plan priorities 
or Policy Framework 
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